
Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs 
Bureau of Professional Licensing 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING  

July 29, 2019 

9:00 a.m. 

Location: G. Mennen Williams Building Auditorium  
525 W. Ottawa Street, Lansing, Michigan  

The hearing is held to receive public comments on the following administrative rules:  

 Board of Pharmacy – Controlled Substances (ORR #2019-057 LR) 

Authority:  MCL 333.7301; MCL 333.7333a, MCL 338.3501; MCL 445.2001; MCL 445.2011; and MCL 
445.2030. 

Overview:  The proposed changes include: requiring an opioid and controlled substances awareness 
training for all individuals licensed under article 15 who are delegated, ordered, or acting pursuant to a 
practice agreement who prescribe, administer, or dispense on behalf of a licensee; exempting an individual 
who is licensed under MCL 333.7303 to prescribe or dispense controlled substances only for research on 
animals from having to attend the opioid and controlled substances awareness training; and requiring a 
pharmacist, dispensing prescribers who dispense a controlled substance listed in schedules 2 to 5, or a 
pharmacy licensed by this state that dispenses in this state or to an address in this state to report the 
following information to the Prescription Drug Monitoring Program: an animal’s name if the medication is 
being dispensed for an animal; the patient’s or client’s full name, address, phone number, gender, and date 
of birth; the species code as specified by the American Society for Automation in Pharmacy (ASAP); the 
number of refills authorized; the refill number of the prescription fill; the prescription transmission form 
code, as specified by ASAP, that indicates how the pharmacy received the prescription; the prescription 
payment type; the electronic prescription reference number, if applicable; the patient’s or client’s location 
code when receiving pharmacy services, as specified by ASAP; and beginning January 1, 2020, the first 
and last name, relationship, and identifier of the patient, the patient’s representative, or the client who is 
obtaining the dispensed controlled substance on behalf of the patient or animal.

The rules will take effect immediately upon filing with the Secretary of State, unless specified otherwise in the 
rules.  Comments on the proposed rules may be presented in person at the public hearing. Written comments 
will also be accepted from date of publication until 5:00 p.m. on July 29, 2019, at the following address or e-
mail address:  

Department of Licensing and Regulatory Affairs  
Bureau of Professional Licensing– Boards and Committees Section  
P.O. Box 30670  
Lansing, MI 48909-8170  
Attention: Policy Analyst     Email:   BPL-BoardSupport@michigan.gov

A copy of the proposed rules may be obtained by contacting Board Support at (517) 241-7500 or the email 
address noted above. Electronic copies also may be obtained at the following link:  

https://dtmb.state.mi.us/ORRDocs/ORR/1953_2019-057LR_orr-draft.pdf



The meeting site and parking are accessible to people with disabilities.  Individuals attending the meeting are 
requested to refrain from using heavily scented personal care products, in order to enhance accessibility for 
everyone. People with disabilities requiring additional accommodations (such as materials in alternative 
format) in order to participate in the meeting should call (517) 241-7500).   


